Minutes of the Holme on Spalding Moor Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 24 July 2013 in the Methodist Church Hall
A Quality Status Council

Present: Chris Worrall (Chairman), Ian Baxter, Ann Dowson, Doreen Engall, Peter Hastings, Gordon Hawcroft, Madge Johnson, Louise Ratcliffe
Apologies: Ernest Smith, Anthea Waudby, Alec Wild, Helen Williamson

Clerk: Steve Young, 01757 288234, annensteveyoung@tiscali.co.uk, there were 5 members of public present
Public session
Before the meeting Doreen Engall presented the Chairman with a ceremonial gavel for use in keeping Parish Councillors in order during meetings!! This was gratefully received by the Parish Council

Bethany Jenkins talked about a village directory, Bethany explained that for the recent Community Support Day she tried to contact all groups and organisations in the village and found that there is not an easy way to contact these groups. For future Community Support days plus grant information that is received then it would be useful to have full contact details. It was agreed by all that this was a good idea and Bethany will write a short article for The Grapevine asking for contact details
Chairman introduced our new Ward Councillor Victoria Aitken and welcomed Victoria to her first Holme on Spalding Moor Parish Council meeting

71/13 Minutes of meeting dated 19/6/2013, these were approved and signed by the Chairman
Declaration of Interest. To record any declarations of pecuniary and non-pecuniary interest by any Member in respect of items on this agenda, Ann Dowson in planning applications 13/02131/PLF and 13/02132/PLF

72/13 Matters arising
· Parish Council Vacancy, an election has been called by 10 electors, this will be run by the East Riding Council, the 8 people who expressed an interest in co-option last year have been informed. The Parish Council resolved not to employ polling cards
· Letters received at the start of the last meeting were handed out, Clerk has responded to them giving information on contacts at Beverley. Parish Councillors made points that openness should be evident about activities on site at Rascal Wood to ensure that the Parish Council was not involved, Gordon Hawcroft stated that the issue was a private dispute and not Parish Council business
· Wind turbine Community Funds, Helen Williamson reported by email that a meeting will be arranged in the future with single farm turbine owners
· Items being sold outside 24 Moor End, Clerk has written asking owners to stop  
· Cemetery report, the kerbing of burial areas and movement of Memorial to Tom Cooper ongoing. The hedge over the gate to be trained to an arch shape
· Handyman report, both Peters continue to do a good job and much progress is being made, ivy covered pillars at Rush roundabout and adjacent hedges ongoing
· Grapevine, the current edition is being planned and Sharon said everything is going well, various articles are to be sent to Sharon including Holme Feast details. The planned delivery day is 4 August
· Village Green willow tree, Lewis Tree Surgery are planning the removal and Parish Councillors will be advised when it is going to happen. The new tree to be bought by Les Driver will be planted as soon as possible
· Speed limit on Spen Lane and Back Lane, Alec Wild is progressing. Siting of "SID" speed signs on Back Lane will be carried out shortly, these are temporary signs that will be sited for a short time, removed and brought back in the future. An email has been circulated from East Riding Council explaining procedures for what level of traffic calming can be used in a location
· Litter collection and picking by East Riding Council plus grass cutting, a meeting is planned for         1 October to follow up actions taken following complaints. Hedges covering road signs have been listed for action by the East Riding Council
· Christmas 2013, a planning meeting has been planned for 9 September at 6.15pm in the Selby Road Methodist Church Hall
· School Clock, two quotes have been received to repair the clock and change the mechanism to avoid winding, the lower quote was £1515 plus VAT. It was resolved to look for grants to cover this cost 
· Advertising signs on Howden Road showing kittens for sale, Clerk to write to land-owner asking for these to be tidied
· Clerk reported on action taken for various minor issues in the village

73/13 Planning applications, Doreen Engall observed but took no part in discussions
13/01792/PLF Erection of an agricultural building at Sand Hill Farm, Arglam Lane for RJ & KM Smith, supported
Hedgerow removals

13/02140/HEDGE Removal of 1 section of hedgerow measuring 217m to join 2 fields

13/02157/HEDGE Removal of 1 section of hedgerow measuring 194m to join 2 fields

at Land to the north of Highgate Farm, Lock Lane. The Parish Council believes that hedgerows should be kept for wildlife reasons and therefore objected to the applications
Two planning applications have been received with the same description 13/02131/PLF and 13/02132/PLF

Retention of an agricultural building at Woodlands Farm, Bulmer Lane for BM & R Stephenson, these were supported (Ann Dowson left the room during discussions on these applications)
74/13 Planning decisions as advised by East Riding of Yorkshire Council
DC/13/01492/PLF Change of use of first floor letting rooms to form 1 no. flat, installation of steel railings to first floor at front and associated alterations at The Kingfisher Market Weighton Road for Ian Child and Joanne Beevers, granted

DC/13/01352/PLF Erection of single storey extension to rear and erection of porch to front following removal of existing canopy and bay window at 2 Rectory Close for Mr & Mrs A Bradley, granted

DC/13/01268/STPLF Erection of a single wind turbine (50.9 metres at Hub 77.9 metres to wing tip) with associated works and infrastructure at Land south east of Holme Industrial Estate Skiff Lane for NT Denness & Son, granted

DC/13/01574/PLF Erection of garage to rear at 51 Selby Road for Mr D Simpson, granted

75/13 Accounts, balances of £14024.95 current account, £2236.34 saver account
Cheques confirmed £46.93 Andrew Rhodes hire of rotavator to do flower beds, £99.20 Peter1 Wiles litter picker, £266.89 Peter2 Wiles handyman
Cheques approved: £678.76 Clerks salary for July (dated end July), Clerks expenses Apr/May/Jun £272.80, Autela Payroll £47.30, Konica Minolta copier copy costs £638.88
Newsletter/copier to date Income £467.50 Expenditure £1612.32 (£1343.61 ex VAT)
Information on Npower festive bills, it was resolved to return these asking for explanation 
76/13 Holme Heritage Project update. Gordon Hawcroft reported that the History Club has decided to set up a separate village club which will go forward into the future, they will apply for grants in their own right, the new club plans a digital archive day 10am to 1pm on 14 September. The formation of the new club will leave the Parish Council Heritage Project to complete the map, leaflets and heritage trail. Chairman said that the new club was credit to the Heritage project and gave credit to Gordon for setting up the original project. Clerk to arrange a meeting with the History Club to discuss responsibilities and hand-over of responsibilities etc. It was reported that David Bull was leaving LEADER and it was resolved to write to David thanking him for support and work done on behalf of the Heritage Project
77/13 Conservation Issues, Weirs Pond plus Community planting of woods and orchards. Planting work is being considered for common land at Lock Lane and other planting locations were discussed. It was considered that a planting scheme needs to be planned and a meeting is to be arranged to discuss this and also how to approach the problems at Weirs Pond
78/13 World War 1 memorial events, various memorial possibilities were discussed and Clerk to investigate grant support
79/13 Village in Bloom, Peter Hastings updated with the results of the first year planting. The beds and planters have improved the appearance of the village and Parish Councillors congratulated Peter, lessons had been learnt in this first year that would be taken into the future and an entry for Village in Bloom was planned for 2/3 years time. Peter said plans for the immediate future included winter bedding and this would cost £400 plus a watering unit was needed  to help water the lamp-post planters at approximately £34. Parish Councillors resolved to allow this budget to be used, next year approximately £400 would be needed for summer bedding and £350 for more lamp-post planters. More flower beds will be produced and plants will be bought-in rather than grown by the Parish Council. Other planting was being considered and results will be reported at a later meeting. Peter reported that our handyman Peter2 had done a good job with flower beds etc and also that Peter2 had repaired the 76 squadron memorial bench on Howden Road 
80/13 The East Riding Council Local Grant Fund of up to £3000 has now been announced. The Parish Council has already discussed using this for doggie bag dispensers and a litter bin outside the shops in the centre of the village was also suggested, Clerk to obtain a grant application form and Parish Councillors to pass suggestions for use to the Clerk for collation and discussion at the August meeting 
The Humber & Wolds RDC Grant information sent to Parish Councillors on 7/7/13 was noted
81/13 Reports
· Schools Out 2013 activities for children in the summer holidays were reported
· Peter Hastings reported Runner End road markings were faded plus Back Lane/Baileywood Lane junction road surface is poor

· Louise Ratcliffe reported that the for sale signs at Holly Bank were intrusive plus that having two village newsletters was unnecessary and not good for the village

· Ian Baxter reported that the public right of way alongside and outside  the Village Hall car park was overgrown

· Madge Johnson reported a dip in the road outside Southgate garage plus pot holes at Runner End plus problems with River Foulness

· Ann Dowson reported that the walkway between Selby Road and Holme Close has tree branches overgrowing it

· Chairman reported a fly tipped fridge near Gallymoor

82/13 Correspondence
· Lifestyle 2013, Parish Councillors were impressed with the scheme being done by two girls raising money to buy a defibrillator for the village and offered support. Gordon Hawcroft reported that other Lifestyle Teams were being set up and one had asked if they could help with village planting, Peter Hastings offered to meet them to discuss
· Clerk & Councils Direct

· Yorkshire Air Ambulance request for more clothing bin sites, it was suggested that the Blacksmiths used to have a site and may allow another, also the Village Hall may get involved
· HSBC Bank have written saying the Market Weighton branch is to close

The next meeting of Holme on Spalding Moor Parish Council will be held at 7.30pm on Wednesday 21 August 2013 in the Methodist Church Hall
The meeting closed at 9.29pm
